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2.
INFORMATION

General 
The government’s proposed NHS reforms mean that GP consortia will be formed to handle the commissioning of clinic and medical services and Public Health Boards will be formed at unitary or county council, level to commission the health preventative part of PCTs’ current work. 

Northamptonshire is likely to be in the first wave of the move from PCTs to GPs and Public Health Boards, 

GP consortia 

The emerging picture in Northamptonshire is that there will be two GP consortia – one formed by GPs in Corby,  and one formed for the rest of the county, building on the existence on Nene Commissioning which was created by the PCT to give GPs some role – and experience – in commissioning. 

Nene Commissioning is setting up 8 locality “boards” to ensure its activity is relevant to each part of the county and as a way of engaging every GP practice in its work. Apart from Northampton, each locality board will be co-terminus with district council boundaries. 

Public Health Board 

The public health function is being passed from the PCT to the County Council, which is required to appoint a Director of Public Health and to establish a Public Health Board with partner representation, to oversee and commission public health services. It will also have some oversight of GP commissioning. Some money will pass from the PCT to NCC for the commissioning function. There will still be a separate elected member level scrutiny committee on health matters at county level, which districts will be represented on, as now. The Board will be statutorily responsible for public health functions from April 2013, but it is expected that it would be up and running in shadow form from May 2011, to match the PCT over the last twelve months of its existence. . Its role is likely to embrace statutory and non statutory activities including  
· encourage integrated working across health and social care services 

· producing the annual joint strategic needs assessment (JNSA) and a joint health and well-being strategy (JHWBS)

· advise the local authority on its adherence to the JSNA and JHWS

· be a focal point for joint working across the local government tiers on health related activities 

· receiver reports from adult and childrens’ safeguarding boards 

· ensure a joint approach to workforce development 
Discussions have been underway county wide about the form and function of the Public Health Board, it’s membership and it’s relationship with localities, which also links in to the way in which GP consortia will engage with localities. It is likely that the Board will comprise at least of :-
· County Cllrs with relevant portfolios (3) 

· NCC Directors of Public Health, Childrens Services and Adult Services (3) 

· GP commissioning consortia reps (2) 

· A Councillor representing all 7 districts and boroughs and two officers from district councils (3)* 

· A representative from Healthwatch UK (1) 

* All districts will have observer status on the board and a right to speak 

Health activity at district level 

A piece of work has been carried out by partners, auditing the range of public health work being undertaken already – outside the PCT – by district and county councils, or in partnership structures. This showed the very wide variety of work, often mainstreamed as part of normal service delivery, which local authorities carry out, and which will not necessarily be covered by any commissioning structure. Nevertheless, it would be ineffective for a commissioning structure not to be sighted on this work, or to ignore its interface with local activity. 
At the same time, the role of districts in feeding into a Joint Strategic Needs Assessment is increasingly being recognised within NCC and the PCT. The most recent peer review that was applied to the JSNA process said “The JSNA Strategic Management Team and research team have a high degree of self awareness of the need to better engage with District and Borough councils and the Voluntary and Community sectors in particular.”
Engagement 
The role of the new Public Health Board will clearly overlap with some of the functions of an LSP and the inter-relationship between LSPs, the Public Health Board and the (co-terminus) locality GP commissioning arrangements is obviously key. 

The Public Health Board will benefit from the input of LSPs into what is happening on the ground and their ability to identify opportunities and barriers, as well as act in some form as a delivery adviser or co-ordinator in each area. 

GP Consortia will be finding their feet in a number of areas where GPs will be on unfamiliar ground, and where there will be low awareness of the many programmes and activities which have public health and personal health outcomes. KBC staff have begun to make contact with GP practices to start to outline what is already in place, but a more sustainable and ongoing dialogue will be needed in the future if GPs and local authorities/other providers are to be fully aware of each others work and priorities. 
In the meantime, the Borough Council and LSP have been approached by County Cllr Gina Ogden, as Chair of the County-wide Health Scrutiny Committee, asking for thoughts on the way in which Local Strategic Partnerships can be engaged with Public Health Boards, and making a specific proposal that each LSP establish a sub group, which would bring together GPs and all other public health interests in each district. 

At a mini conference of partner agencies in late February, the role of LSPs in public health arrangements was also explored, and whilst there were varying views about the effectiveness of LSPs, there was some support for the LSP structure being one way in which the locality can be brought together without inventing a whole new structure for health alone.   
A meeting has been arranged between KBC officers and Nene Commissioning to better understand what form of engagement would most suit GPs and the results of this meeting can be verbally reported to the LSP when this item is discussed.    
3.    OPTIONS
3.1. There are two broad approaches which could be taken to seeking engagement with GPs and the Public Health Board. These are:-

a) to do as the county wide health scrutiny group have asked and establish a Wellbeing Forum. This would sit underneath the LSP, as the Community Safety and Neighbourhood and Community Panels do now. The possible membership, drawn from suggestions by the Scrutiny Committee, is set out at appendix 1, but could be varied. The remit of the Neighbourhood and Communities Panel would have to be revisited to make sure there are no overlaps in role.  

b) To invite the GP Locality Commissioning Group to appoint a representative to sit on the LSP, and through this representative, begin to review the community strategy for Kettering, with a view to better embedding health outcomes in that document, and seeking GP endorsement of it. 
At the same time, it would be helpful to identify an existing member of the LSP who could be the principal link point with the Public Health Board; this will depend a little on the memberships of both and whether anyone is on both bodies. 
3.2.
It would be conceivable to take both steps. 
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Appendix One

Potential Membership of an LSP Health and Wellbeing Forum
GP Locality Representative 

Community nursing or associate health professional 

Secondary health representatives (1 from each trust) 

NCC Adult services representative

NCC Childrens services representative 

KBC Housing service representative 

(Other housing associations?) 

KBC Environmental health representative 

NCC area based community manager 

KBC community services representative 

School/college representatives 

Voluntary sector representatives 

Drugs and Alcohol Team (DAAT) 

1.	PURPOSE OF REPORT





To outline the changes being proposed for the health service and to agree how the LSP would like to be engaged in taking these forward for Kettering Borough. 


	





6.	RECOMMENDATION





	To be discussed at the meeting, in the light of the GP commissioners’ reported views. 








